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Vale of York

Clinical Commissioning Group





	Partners in Care Meeting
 Wednesday 18 September 2019
Youth Hostel Association. Water End, York.
Minutes
Present
Sarah Fiori (Senior Quality Lead, NHS Vale of York CCG. Chair)
Gill Rogers (Patient Experience Lead, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Ciaran Ferris (Clinical Leadership Fellow, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Sam Varo (Quality and Engagement Administrator, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Anita Griffiths (CHC Clinical Team Leader, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Sarah Paskett (Registered Manager, Chocolate Works Care Village)

Donna Crockford (Home Manager, Fulford Nursing Home)
Lee Stephenson (Deputy Manager, Birchlands Nursing Home)
Liz Goulding (Registered Manager, Isabella Court)
Victoria Edwards (Registered Manager, Stamford Bridge Beaumont Care Home)
Linda Donnellan-Beevers (Registered Manager, Amarna House Care Home)
Rachel Hawker (Deputy Manager, Amarna House Care Home)
Alison Redhead (Registered Manager, Minster Grange Care Home)
Lynda Ruddock (Sister, St Leonards Hospice)
Karen Lepper (Medicines Optimisation Pharmacist for Social Care, NHS Harrogate and Rural District CCG)
Hayley Clayton (Continence Team, York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust)
Gillian Younger (Senior Operations Manager, Discharge Liaison Team York Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust)
Jo Topping (Lead Nurse, York Integrated Care Team)
Tracey Courtenay (Complex Care Team Nurse, York Integrated Care Team)
Peter Adeyemo (Project Assistant, NHS England and Improvement)
Patricia Curran (York Advocacy Hub)
Andrew Henry (Research Assistant, Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust)
Angela Thompson (Locality Manager, Skills for Care)
Sarah Carrick (Contracts Manager, City of York Council)
Phillippa Press (Public Health Specialist Practitioner Advanced, City of York Council)
Peter Hudson (Screening and Immunisation Coordinator, Public Health England)
Claire MacDiarmid (Clinical Lead, Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust)
Rachel Instone (Assistant Psychologist, Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust)


	1
	Welcome and Apologies  
The group were welcomed to the meeting and thanked for taking the time to attend.

	SFiori

	2.
	Continence Team Update
Hayley advised that the use of Statlock catheters had been resumed at the hospital trust. This had previously been suspended after a small number of incidents of pressure ulcer damage from their use. Hospital staff have been trained in their use, and this training will be rolled out to independent care providers and community health. It was noted there have also been similar uses reported with alternated G-Strap catheter.

Homes were reminded that Statlocks should be changed weekly, and that they are available on prescription in packs of 5. Trays to contain catheters have been introduced to standardise care and prevent UTI’s. A catheter passport has also been introduction to follow the patient.

A series of bladder and bowel health education session and catheterisation masterclasses will be offered by the continence team, these will advertised through the PIC bulletin.

Managers present expressed their dissatisfaction with both the quantities of continence pads being delivered, and the quality of the pads themselves (both Hartmann and Tena products).  12 weekly deliveries of pads have meant widespread storage issues, with some homes losing lounges or empty rooms to accommodate them. It was agreed large volumes of pads being stored in residents room is not dignified and is a potential health and safety risk. Issues have also been reported with the delivery of Tena pads continuing even after a resident has been reported as having passed away, and some residents needing more than the allocation of pads. Some managers reported that delivery notes have not been received, and that trying to speak to the continence team or district nursing have not helped resolve the issue.
Anita Griffiths stated that extra domiciliary hours are been required due to the fact that the pads are not as effective and are breaking and not keeping people dry.

Hayley agreed to take these issues back to her team to investigated, and urged care providers to contact the continence team if they are having issues for discussion on a case by case basis.
It was asked if there could be care provider representation to share their experience once the contract is up renewal. Sarah stated she will ensure this occurs, and asked if visuals of the storage problems would help emphasise the issues. It was acknowledged the issues also affect CHC provision and children’s nursing.


	H Clayton

	3. 
	Trusted Transfer Pathway and Discharge Team Update

Trusted Transfer Pathway

Sarah thanked all homes who are using the Trusted Transfer Pathway, and reported usage since its launch has been excellent. It was noted that the IPC policy that accompanies the pathway has been amended; this has been shared with partners and is available through the PIC website. Homes are encouraged to use the feedback form as necessary to report on positive and negative experience of use.

The group heard that SF will be presenting at a YTHFT professionals meeting on the pathway and use of the variance sheet and passport. It was asked if any managers would be wishing to attend to add their perspective.

There was suggestion that the pathway could link into the catheter passport being introduced by the continence team.

It was re-iterated that the pathway could be used in both digital and hard copy form, and if homes have an alternative e-system that they were happy with them then there is no need to replace this. 
A completed example has been shared  by a care home to demonstrate how they have used it in preparation for admissions.  The SBAR is left blank so that is only required to be completed when conveyance is necessary.  This will be shared .

Please complete the feedback table monthly and share with SF so that key trends and themes can be monitored and acted upon.

Discharge Team Update
Partners are encouraged to continue informing Sarah around any discharge issues, and that she is currently in discussions with YTHFT staff around how issues reported into the organisation are escalated to senior staff.
Gillian Younger updated on the structure changes within YTHFT, with 6 care groups replacing directorates. Care group 1 will encompass ED, elderly care, acute medicine and community healthcare. The lead matron for discharge within the discharge in Jenny Lee. The team would like to hear feedback on how the discharge process, and would welcome the opportunity to come out to providers for a conversation.
The topic of virtual tours of care homes to facilitate discharge was raised as a suggestion. It was acknowledged that there has been feedback on differing clinical opinions and inconsistencies at discharge. Gillian advised the individual case reviews of patients with a stay of over 21 days waiting for discharge (classed as super stranded), with learning’s from these being noted.
There was discussion on the location of, and delays in completion of FNC assessments. There have been occasions on long waits for confirmation leading to a deficit in fees, and funding not been awarded after the wait. 
Anita reported that they don’t generally experience delays from YTHFT, but chase when this occurs. Gillian (as a first of point of contact if regarding discharge), Anita and Sarah encouraged partners to contact them if a long delay is experienced, and they can act appropriately. 

Gillian reported that work is underway to improve understanding of MCA and best interest decisions in matrons. Managers emphasised that wording like combative wasn’t helpful and references to sexual behaviour didn’t always tell the full story. It suggested that a reaction tool might help improve the process. Gillian added that the discharge will ask for more detail when a home says they can’t accept a patient. 
The group added they would welcome matron and hospital staff attendance at the forum.


	S Fiori/G Younger

	4.
	Flu

Peter advised that there had been 10 flu outbreaks in the York and North Yorkshire area in 2018-19. Statistically 75% of outbreaks are in care home settings due to the vulnerability of residents, their close proximity and visitors coming and going.
Health and social care staff are eligible for vaccination through their GP practice or community pharmacy.
For vaccination of residents, this can be done by their GP practice (including through a local agreement between the practice and district nursing) or a voluntary arrangement between the home and community pharmacy. A less common alternative is that residents in hospital for a long stay can be vaccinated in that setting.

Suggestions of how homes can help manage flu season included appointing a designated member of staff as a flu vaccine champion, compiling a list of residents who have consented to/declined vaccination and a list of staff who have been vaccinated.

Contact details of the Public Health England team are in the slides. Please contact the team to declare an outbreak (2 or more individuals infected). 

Phillippa from City of York Council advised that a large suite of information is available that can be displayed in homes to incentivise vaccination. There is also a top tips sheet for care home managers that will be shared in the PIC Bulletin.
Homes were reminded that IPC also have policies and guidance for infection prevention for flu.

SF informed that there has been an agreement between the majority of VOY practices for district nursing teams to vaccinated residential patients on their lists. York Integrated Care Team staff are also undertaking competency to be able to vaccinate.


	P Hudson/P Press

	5.
	CHC Contracts and Team Update
Sarah updated the group that she would ask for feedback on the current progress of contract introduction between care homes/ domiciliary care providers and CHC.  This will be circulated to all providers via the pic bulletin.
Anita updated on staff changes within the CHC team. The 2nd team leader will shortly be leaving, and contingency for how this will be managed is being put in place. There will also redefinition of roles within the admin team.
There was discussion around delays getting approval for funding. Anita asked for providers to contact her around these, and added that they are being investigated as part of discharge work.

It was agreed that concerns around the uncertainty over who can sign a care plan for fast track will be taken on board and passed through the appropriate channels. It was acknowledged that delays approving funding over a certain amount can stem from the limited number of individuals within the CCG who can grant approval. Anita agreed to return to the meeting with an update on the points raised.

Contact details for Anita and the CHC team are as below:

CHC Admin: 0300 303 8294
Anita Mobile: 07738 892995

Anita Direct Line: 01904 694748 (no voicemail yet)

Email: Anita.Griffiths1@nhs.net 


	A Griffiths


	6.
	React to Falls Prevention
Sarah gave a brief update on the CCG’s falls prevention training, which has to date been undertaken by 26 homes and 257 staff.
A session will take place as part of Amarna House’s upcoming make a difference week, coinciding with falls prevention week and will be aimed at carers and relatives.
To express an interest in the react to falls prevention training please contact h.degnan@nhs.net

	S Fiori

	7.
	Interval and Refreshments Break

	

	8.
	Medication Update
Karen reminded partners of work being undertaken by the Medicines Optimisation in Care Home’s (MOCH) Team who work with homes to review prescribing. Karen is though still available for discussions and advisory visits. 
Regarding planning for the upcoming EU Exit from the European Union, homes are urged not to stockpile medication and to continue to order as normal (as stockpiling is taking place nationally). A link to further information will be included in the PIC bulletin.

Sarah will investigate a PGD for use of adrenaline and a PGD for flu with prescribing colleagues following discussions.
The discussion on creams from the previous meeting was reiterated. For any issues regarding district nurses not leaving care plans with cream please contact jhussain1@nhs.net
Feedback from managers present was that progress in this area is ongoing.

	K Lepper

	9.
	Data Security Protection Toolkit Roadshow

Peter introduced his role in encouraging completion of the DSPT across the north of England.  The team is currently expanding and provides training and assistance to both care homes and domiciliary partners in completion of the toolkit.

It was shown how many different organisations and individuals care providers share information with, and was emphasised how important it was to ensure the sharing of information is appropriate (linking into CQC requirements and data protection regulation). An example was given of visitor books, which could disclose a large volume of information insecurely. Alternate DSPT visitor books are available for purchase online.

The group heard of the importance of balancing the need of information to assist with care against the need to keep data securely. Completion of the DSPT enables access to NHS Mail for secure sharing of information digitally, with the aspiration of phasing out fax machines. It was noted though that a majority of GP practices in the Vale of York still refuse to accept emails from care homes. 

The DSPT is a self-assessment that consists of 14 questions at entry level, and for the highest standards met stage 56 questions. 

For information of how to register to complete the toolkit please view the slide from the meeting. To view a video showing the benefits of NHS mail please follow this link.
Contact details for the team are also available in the slides. To contact Peter please email peter.adeyemo1@nhs.net
A further roadshow will be held in November, date tbc. 
	P Adeyemo

	10.
	Delirium and CHAD Team Update

Leanne Kovrlija was unable to attend the meeting, and her update on delirium will be differed to a future meeting.

Rachel Innstone introduced herself from the team and will attend future dates to discuss dementia.

	S Fiori

	11.
	Skills for Care and Registered Managers Network

Due to the meeting running behind schedule, there wasn’t time for a full Skills for Care update. However the slides will be available in the slide pack from the meeting, and will be shared in the PIC bulletin.

The group were reminded of the Registered Managers Network which provides an element of peer support, sharing and collaboration for nursing home managers in York. If any managers would like to join please contact Alison. If any managers of non-nursing providers would find a network useful, please contact Angela.

	A Thompson/A Redhead

	12.
	Research Update: MODS Study

Andrew introduced the Multi-Morbidity in Older Adults (MODS) Research Study that TEWV are coordinating with University of York. This is a programme of research with the aim of creating a support package for adults aged over 65 with multiple long term physical conditions to manage their mood. They are asking care homes and domiciliary providers within the Vale of York if they would be willing to display a poster for the information of family members who may be interested in taking part. If you would be interested, please contact liz.littlewood@york.ac.uk

	A Henry

	13.
	Opportunity for discussion, issues to be raised, good practice and learning to share
No update received due to quality of conversation earlier in the meeting.

	

	14.
	Good News

The meeting closed with the group being updated on good news stories from across the care home and domiciliary sector. These included:
· The nomination of the CCG’s React to Red programme for both a Nursing Times Award and Health Service Journal Award

· Both Alison from Minster Grange and Denise Thompson from Wishingwell being recognised by York Press in their Community Pride Awards

· The fantastic fundraising that has taken place at homes and care providers across the summer, with large sums of money being raised for charity.

· The establishment of a monthly companionship café in partnership with Home Instead Senior Care and Deans Garden Centre.

Further good news stories can be found in the bulletin. If you have any stories to share with us for the November meeting please get in touch.


	

	15.
	Thank you and close. 
Next meeting: Wednesday 27 November 2019 13:30-16:30. Riverside Room, Riccall Regen Centre.
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